

Independent Commissions as Settings for Civil–Military Deliberation: The Case of Women in the Military

Jordan Tama¹

Armed Forces & Society
2016, Vol. 42(2) 407–426
© The Author(s) 2015
Reprints and permission:
sagepub.com/journalsPermissions.nav
DOI: 10.1177/0095327X15572872
afs.sagepub.com



Abstract

US combat operations involving women and revelations of sexual abuse in the US military have periodically sparked intense political debates about women's military roles. In the midst of these debates, US policy makers have repeatedly created independent advisory commissions on issues concerning women in the military. This article uses qualitative case studies of three such commissions to evaluate whether commissions can foster meaningful civil–military dialogue on contentious matters involving the military and society. This article finds that commission deliberations have sometimes led military professionals to change their views of sensitive issues, but that commissioners have been less open to deliberation if they have been affiliated with an organization possessing a distinct political agenda on women in the military. More broadly, the findings suggest that independent advisory bodies can provide valuable mechanisms for civil–military dialogue, so long as policy makers appoint to them individuals who are relatively open minded and unconstrained by political commitments.

Keywords

military, women, gender, deliberation, commissions

¹ School of International Service, American University, Washington, DC, USA

Corresponding Author:

Jordan Tama, School of International Service, American University, 4400 Massachusetts Avenue, NW, Washington, DC 20016, USA.
Email: tama@american.edu

Introduction

Since the United States transformed its military from a conscripted to an all-volunteer force in 1973, American women have engaged in a growing array of military activities. But women's participation in combat has remained a frequent subject of political disagreement, while widespread sexual mistreatment of women in the military has generated additional political controversy. In this context, US policy makers have repeatedly created independent commissions to examine matters related to the role and treatment of women in the military. These advisory commissions—which have typically been composed of civilians as well as active-duty and retired military officers—have investigated issues including combat roles for women, sexual abuse of women in the military, gender aspects of military training and housing policies, and military diversity. Yet these commissions have received very little attention from scholars.

This article aims to enhance understanding of these understudied institutions by answering the following research questions: to what extent have the members of commissions on women in the military engaged in meaningful deliberation and reached agreement on contentious issues? What factors have affected the deliberations and outcomes of these commissions? More generally, what contribution can independent commissions make to civil–military relations? This article attempts to answer these questions through case studies of three US commissions that have examined military policies concerning women since the end of the Cold War.

This article is organized as follows. The next section briefly reviews existing literature on women in the military, civil–military relations, and independent commissions, and draws on the literature to develop an argument and expectations about the potential value of commissions on military and society issues characterized by political or civil–military disagreement. This article then describes the methods used in the qualitative case studies. The core of this article consists of those case studies, which assess the 1992 Commission on the Assignment of Women in the Armed Forces, 1998–1999 Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-Related Issues, and 2010–2011 Military Leadership Diversity Commission (MLDC). This article concludes with a synthesis of its findings and suggestions for future research.

Existing Literature and Research Expectations

This article's analysis builds on and contributes to literatures on women in the military, civil–military relations, and independent commissions. Broadly, scholars have found that women's military participation and roles are shaped by a number of factors, including political ideals, social and cultural values, military identities, military technology, the broader job market, and the severity of security threats.¹ Scholars have also found that public arguments about women's military roles have often been framed around the values of military effectiveness and/or equal rights, and that stereotypes and mistreatment of women remain prevalent in many military

institutions.² In addition, scholars have debated whether expectations for the physical performance of female warriors should be the same as those for male warriors and whether the inclusion of women in combat units strengthens or weakens military effectiveness.³

Scholars have given much less attention, however, to the roles of political institutions in policy making concerning women in the military. One exception is a study of the early membership of the US Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the Services, which found that this committee was created in 1951 to help recruit women to military service.⁴ A second exception is a first-person account of the Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-Related Issues, which shows that the ideological biases of some commissioners greatly colored the commission's work.⁵ This article builds on this literature by assessing three commissions with uniform methods, enabling the identification of more general patterns regarding the deliberation and outcomes of commissions on women in the military.

More broadly, this article aims to elucidate whether and how independent commissions can play a significant role in contentious debates over civil–military relations and the military's role in society, which often represent clashes between two perspectives. One perspective argues that military professionals should determine military policies, with minimal interference from civilian leaders.⁶ A second perspective advocates greater civilian involvement in military affairs, in part to ensure that military practices are consistent with civilian values.⁷ The clash between these perspectives has frequently been the source of civil–military disagreements, including over military personnel policies.⁸ The end of the Cold War only increased debates over such policies in many Western countries, as the absence of an existential security threat led many societies to try to make military institutions less distinct from civilian culture.⁹ In the United States, an added source of civil–military tensions in recent decades has been a growing ideological gap between civilian and military leaders, as military officers have become much more conservative than civilian elites.¹⁰ This gap has carried over to military and society issues, as US military officers have been much less likely than US civilians to support women serving in all combat roles.¹¹

Given such civil–military tensions and gaps, dialogue among civilians and military elites may be particularly valuable. Other scholars have emphasized the importance of civil–military interaction as a means of generating greater trust, understanding, and agreement among civilian and military leaders, including on issues concerning the military's role in society.¹² Such civil–military dialogue may be particularly valuable in the United States since the US military has at times been less responsive to civilian goals than some other Western militaries,¹³ but it should be valuable in any country where gaps exist between military and civilian cultures or views. Meaningful civil–military interaction may also enhance the civic consciousness of military professionals,¹⁴ and enhance civilian sensitivity to military perspectives.

There are reasons to expect that independent commissions could provide a valuable mechanism for fostering civil–military dialogue on controversial issues.

Generally, independent commissions are bodies appointed by government officials or lawmakers and composed at least in part of people who are not serving at the time in government or the military. These bodies are typically mandated to examine an issue and then issue a report on it. Such commissions are prevalent in many countries, including the United States, Canada, Great Britain, Norway, Sweden, Israel, South Africa, Australia, and Japan, and they have examined a wide range of public policy issues.¹⁵ Some governments and international institutions have also created commissions composed of individuals from multiple countries to examine global issues.¹⁶

Scholars have found that, while commission outcomes have varied greatly, some commissions have had substantial influence on political debates or policy reforms. In the United States, commissions have shaped intelligence reform legislation and influenced policy making concerning the Iraq war.¹⁷ Outside the United States, commissions have influenced public discussions of abuses by intelligence and security services in many countries, and shaped international discourse on sustainable development and standards for protecting besieged populations.¹⁸ Previous research has also found that commissions are more likely to lead to policy changes if they issue their reports unanimously.¹⁹

Scholars have further found that many commissions do achieve unanimity, even though their members are usually diverse politically. This common outcome stems in part from the distinct setting of a commission, which can allow commissioners to spend dozens of hours learning about an issue, hearing different perspectives on it, and deliberating with each other. These experiences have led the members of many commissions to modify their views of issues and find common ground.²⁰ This track record suggests that commissions could have the potential to serve as valuable mechanisms of civil–military dialogue.

Yet there are also reasons to be skeptical that commissions on military and society issues would be so fruitful. The only analysis known to the author of the operation of a commission on such issues found that ideological biases greatly hampered the commission's work.²¹ In other areas of defense policy, moreover, previous research has found that some commissions have failed to conduct meaningful deliberation because some commissioners have remained loyal to the preferences of their military services.²² Furthermore, it may be particularly difficult for commissioners to reach agreement if they are examining an issue that is often characterized by sharp civil–military tensions or societal divisions, because in such cases some commissioners may have strong and diametrically opposed preexisting views.

Given these competing possibilities—on one hand, commissions may facilitate productive deliberation on military and society issues; on the other hand, preexisting divides may greatly hamper such deliberation—the outcomes of these commissions may depend heavily on the type of people who are appointed to them. In particular, a commission's deliberative potential may be sharply reduced when policy makers appoint people based on their known public advocacy of a particular view, rather than based on their professional experience or expertise—since the former kind of

commissioner will be more likely to see the commission as an advocacy platform, rather than as a setting for learning or the consideration of different views.

This is not to say that people possessing strong preexisting political commitments cannot engage in deliberation or forge political compromises. But it is reasonable to expect that people who have advocated publicly for a particular policy will be more likely than people who have not engaged in such advocacy to feel certain of their viewpoint on that issue. Such individuals may therefore also be less likely than others to deliberate with commissioners of different views in search of common ground that falls outside of their preexisting preferences.²³ This may be all the more true if they also serve as an official of a political advocacy organization because such organizations often rely on funding from donors who possess distinct views on issues addressed by the organization, and these donors may expect the organization's officials to support those views consistently. Moreover, if these commissioners are appointed by policy makers possessing strong views of their own on the issue, those policy makers may expect the commissioners to represent those views on the commission, which may provide a further incentive for the commissioners to remain wedded to that perspective.

On the whole, the existing literature and the argument developed in this section generate expectations that commissions on women in the military have the potential to serve as settings where meaningful dialogue among civilians and military professionals occurs, and that some members of these commissions will in fact deliberate sincerely, change their views, and find common ground. However, the literature and preceding argument also suggest that some military professionals on these commissions will remain loyal to the perspective of their military service, and that individuals who are appointed to the commissions based on their known political advocacy of a particular view on women in the military will be less likely than other individuals to engage in serious deliberation. In addition, the literature suggests these commissions will only generate significant policy changes if they issue unanimous recommendations.

Methods

To answer this article's research questions and evaluate the validity of the argument and expectations laid out in the preceding section, the author investigated the deliberations and outcomes of three US commissions on women in the military. These commissions were identified by searching an existing data set of US commissions that examined national security issues between January 1981 and January 2009, and searching a separate US government database for any additional commissions that operated between January 2009 and December 2013.²⁴

The deliberations and outcomes of each of these commissions were investigated using commission reports, transcripts of congressional hearings, legislative proposals, Defense Department regulations, statements by government officials, contemporaneous periodical articles, and interviews of commission participants and

government policy makers who were involved in the issues addressed by the commissions. Using all of these sources, the author sought, in particular, to understand the character and outcomes of the commissions' deliberations, factors that affected those deliberations, and the extent to which the commissions resulted in policy changes or had other significant effects.

The research interviews were set up and conducted as follows. The author requested interviews with the chair and staff director of each commission, as well as with at least two other commissioners and one other senior staff member on each commission.²⁵ In addition, the author requested interviews with any government officials who were determined by the author to be deeply involved in the principal issue addressed by each commission. In all, interviews were requested with thirty people, sixteen of whom agreed to be interviewed in person, by phone, or via e-mail. Some of the interviews were conducted on a not-for-attribution basis at the request of interviewees in order to protect their anonymity.²⁶ The interviews covered a variety of questions about the commission's establishment, deliberations, and outcomes.²⁷

Given this article's expectation that commissions will be less likely to reach agreement if commissioners are selected based on their known advocacy of a particular view, the author also researched the biographical history of each member of these commissions to determine whether they had served prior to their appointment in a position where their work was dedicated to advocating a certain viewpoint regarding the role of women in the military. This information was gathered from commissioner biographies included in commission reports, newspaper articles about the commissions, and Google searches of commissioner names.

The case studies that follow integrate the information collected from these various sources to present brief histories of the commissions focused on this article's research questions.

Considering New Combat Roles for Women: The Herres Commission

The role of women in the US military became a topic of substantial political debate after the 1991 Persian Gulf War. At the time, women were officially prohibited from serving in nearly all combat positions, but during the Gulf War, five US servicewomen were killed, while two were captured as prisoners—sparking extensive public discussion of women's military roles.²⁸

In this context, in May 1991, Democratic Representatives Patricia Schroeder and Beverly Byron proposed repealing the prohibition on women flying combat aircraft.²⁹ This proposal was approved that month by the House of Representatives, but it faced strong opposition from a bipartisan coalition of US senators led by Democrat John Glenn. In an effort to delay enactment of the proposal, Glenn proposed creating an independent Commission on the Assignment of Women in the Armed Forces to study the issue.³⁰ Glenn's proposal, which was enacted into law in December 1991,

was also supported by President George H. W. Bush, who privately opposed allowing women to fly combat planes but wanted to avoid taking a public position on the controversial issue during the 1992 presidential election campaign.³¹

The legislation creating the commission authorized Bush to appoint the commission's fifteen members. Bush appointed twelve people with relevant professional experience or expertise who had not worked at an organization engaged in advocacy on the role of women in the military. These commissioners included seven active-duty or retired military officers, two former civilian defense officials, two military affairs scholars, and a former head of a defense research organization. The other three commissioners—Elaine Donnelly, Kate Walsh O'Beirne, and Sarah White—had worked at organizations that advocated against women engaging in combat. Donnelly had been a communications official at the antifeminist group Eagle Forum, one of whose principal platforms was to oppose “pushing women into military combat against foreign enemies.”³² In March 1991, Donnelly had also argued publicly that military deployments by women harmed their children.³³ O'Beirne was a vice president at the Heritage Foundation, a conservative think tank that hosted and published a lecture by the head of the Eagle Forum arguing against women engaging in combat in May 1991.³⁴ White had been an analyst and writer at Concerned Women for America, an antifeminist advocacy group with close ties to Eagle Forum.³⁵ Bush most likely appointed these commissioners both because he opposed women's engagement in combat and because their appointments would satisfy conservative activists who represented an important constituency for him.³⁶

When the commission began meeting, Donnelly, O'Beirne, and White quickly aligned themselves with two other commissioners—retired Army General Samuel Cockerham and retired Marine Corps officer Ronald Ray—who possessed strong reservations about women engaging in combat.³⁷ Notably, Cockerham and Ray had served in the two military services where opposition to women's participation in combat was strongest.³⁸

In interviews, several commission participants and observers criticized this set of commissioners for not being open to deliberation during the commission's meetings. Robert Herres, a retired Air Force general who served as the commission's chair, commented, “The commission couldn't reach consensus because there were five members of the commission who had their mind made up before they showed up. They were not going to support anything that would give women a broader role.”³⁹ Christopher Jehn, who served as the Defense Department's liaison to the commission, commented similarly: “The premise of a commission is supposed to be that people will come together to find compromise. This commission didn't because there were four or five commissioners who were dogmatic on the issue and unprepared to cooperate with their colleagues.”⁴⁰ Bud Orr, who served as the commission's staff director, offered a similar assessment and recalled that Donnelly, in particular, acted as if she was “on a mission” to oppose women's combat participation.⁴¹ In a further indication that Donnelly treated the commission as an advocacy platform, she conducted her own news conferences during the commission's field

visits, in which she criticized the media for “hying” women’s ability to perform combat tasks. These news conferences prompted a journalist to note that the commission seemed “less a forum for dispassionate analysis than a soapbox for ideological ax-grinding.”⁴²

These various accounts are credible because they are consistent with each other and because Orr personally opposed women’s engagement in combat, while Herres only supported very limited women’s engagement in combat—suggesting that these commission participants did not have an ideological incentive to single out Donnelly or other conservative commissioners for criticism.⁴³ Moreover, several other commissioners expressed similar frustration with the approach of Donnelly and her allies in statements that they added to the commission’s report.⁴⁴

In the commission’s report, which was issued a week after the November 1992 presidential election, a narrow majority of eight commissioners recommended that women be assigned to naval combat vessels other than amphibious craft and submarines, but not be assigned to any combat aircraft or ground combat units.⁴⁵ Cockerham, Donnelly, O’Beirne, Ray, and White issued a thirty-eight-page dissent arguing against women participating in any combat roles.⁴⁶

The commission’s impact on policy making was greatly limited by its internal division and inability to reach consensus—notwithstanding the majority’s agreement on the key proposals. A *Washington Post* editorial began, “The report of the presidential commission on women in the military . . . arrived Tuesday as a partisan mess.”⁴⁷ A *New York Times* editorial commented similarly that the commission’s division had resulted in a “hash” of a report filled with “inconclusive and contradictory” ideas.⁴⁸ Jehn recalled, “Most people wrote off the commission because of its bitter controversy.”⁴⁹

After the commission reported, the outgoing Bush administration did not make any policy changes on this issue. In 1993 and 1994, the incoming Clinton administration and Congress did institute major changes, but these changes departed from the commission’s proposals by allowing women to serve on combat aircraft, on amphibious vessels, and in some ground combat support positions.⁵⁰ The overall result was that a number of military roles were opened up to women, but the sharply divided commission had little impact on these changes.

Assessing Gender Issues in Military Training: The Blair Commission

Five years after the Herres Commission’s report, Congress created a commission in response to a major military sexual abuse scandal. In 1996, dozens of female US Army recruits reported that they had been raped or sexually assaulted or harassed at an Army training facility.⁵¹ These revelations led some lawmakers to call for all of the military services to return to gender-segregated basic training. (At the time, the Air Force and Navy conducted gender-integrated basic training for all of their

personnel, the Army conducted gender-integrated basic training for some of its personnel, and the Marine Corps conducted entirely gender-segregated training.)

In May 1997, Republican Representative Roscoe Bartlett introduced a legislative proposal that would require all of the services to conduct only gender-segregated basic training.⁵² Bartlett's proposal attracted 121 congressional cosponsors, but also faced opposition from the leaders of the Air Force, Army, and Navy, and from many other lawmakers, including Representative Steve Buyer, the Republican chairman of the House of Representatives subcommittee with jurisdiction over the proposal.⁵³ In the face of this resistance, Bartlett chose to work with Buyer to establish an independent commission that would study the issue instead. This decision resulted in the enactment in November 1997 of legislation establishing the Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-Related Issues.⁵⁴

The legislation authorized the leaders of the congressional armed services committees to appoint the commission's ten members. These lawmakers appointed eight people with relevant professional experience or expertise who had not worked at an organization engaged in advocacy on the role of women in the military, including three retired military officers, two former civilian defense officials, two military sociologists, and a social psychologist. The other two appointees were Anita Blair and Thomas Moore. Blair was the executive vice president of the Independent Women's Forum, an antifeminist group that advocated separating men and women in military training.⁵⁵ Blair had also publicly defended the all-male admissions policy of a military college.⁵⁶ Moore was the director of international studies at the Heritage Foundation, which also advocated against gender-integrated military training.⁵⁷ Blair was appointed by Republican Senator Strom Thurmond, who supported male-only military education institutions, while Moore was appointed by Republican Representative Floyd Spence, who opposed gender-integrated military training—suggesting that they were appointed at least in part because of their known political views.⁵⁸

At the commission's first meeting, six of the ten commissioners voted to name Blair the commission chair, suggesting that a majority of commissioners was initially opposed to, or at least skeptical of, gender-integrated military training. Subsequently, Blair's strong commitment to end gender-integrated training shaped her leadership of the commission in ways that fostered internal conflict. She infuriated several commissioners by hiring another known supporter of gender-segregated military education as the commission's staff director, and tried repeatedly to push the commission's research in directions that would support her policy preferences.⁵⁹

During the commission's discussions, Blair and Moore were allied with a third commissioner—retired Marine Corps General William Keys—who also had a strong preexisting view opposing gender-integrated training.⁶⁰ Keys' opposition was consistent with the Marine Corps' opposition to the conduct of gender-integrated training. In interviews, several commissioners criticized Blair, Moore, and Keys for having made up their minds on the issue from the beginning.⁶¹ Ron Christmas, another retired Marine Corps general on the commission, recalled that the three commissioners "wanted the commission to have a preordained outcome."⁶² Robert

Dare, a retired Army officer on the commission, described the trio as “ideological people who . . . were not objective in their approach to the findings.”⁶³ The perspectives of Christmas and Dare are particularly credible, as both of them had joined the commission with relatively conservative views on the issue and had voted for Blair to serve as commission chair.⁶⁴

The commission’s June 1999 report reflected the commission’s split, but was surprising in one important respect. In the report, a majority of six commissioners recommended that each military service “be allowed to continue to conduct basic training in accordance with its current policies,” meaning that gender-integrated training could continue.⁶⁵ Blair, Keys, and Moore dissented from this recommendation, while the tenth commissioner abstained from it.⁶⁶ The votes of Christmas and Dare for this recommendation surprised some commission participants and observers, given their previous votes for Blair.⁶⁷ But Christmas and Dare approached the commission’s work with relatively open minds and, over the course of the commission’s field visits, came to believe that the Air Force, Army, and Navy should be given the freedom to continue training men and women together.⁶⁸ Christmas commented, “People thought the outcome was preordained. But that wasn’t the case because there were a number of us willing to listen, observe, and make independent judgments . . . I came away better understanding what each of the services was doing and satisfied that this was something the service chiefs should control, and that there is an important role for women in the military.”⁶⁹ In her own account of the commission’s work, Mady Segal concluded similarly: “Despite the negative effects of a strong ideological bias against gender-integrated basic training on the Commission’s process, enough Commissioners were fair in their evaluations of the evidence that the radical right zealots lost their battle . . . ”⁷⁰ This outcome shows that even commissions composed in part of individuals with strong preexisting views can deliberate productively and result in surprising outcomes, so long as some of the commissioners are open minded.

The Blair Commission’s direct impact on policies concerning women in the military was small, as my research did not uncover evidence that commission recommendations led to policy changes. This outcome in part reflected the fact that the commission’s principal recommendation called for maintaining the status quo, and in part reflected the commission’s division. Blair noted, “We had less impact because the report wasn’t unanimous. If it was unanimous, people would’ve felt there was a legislative mandate. Because of the split, people could ignore it.”⁷¹

But the commission did have substantial political impact in deflating Bartlett’s effort to mandate gender-segregated training across the military. Commission Vice Chairman Frederick Pang, a former civilian defense official appointed to the commission by Democratic Senator Carl Levin, who supported gender-integrated training, commented, “If the commission had recommended what Blair favored, Congress might have passed a law separating training by gender.”⁷² Instead, Bartlett abandoned the effort to mandate a policy change in this area after the commission reported, no further legislation was introduced on the issue for the remainder of the Clinton administration, and gender-integrated training has since remained in place.

Evaluating Diversity and Combat Roles: The Military Leadership Diversity Commission

The post-9/11 Afghanistan and Iraq wars brought renewed attention to the issue of women engaging in combat. While the United States had opened up a number of combat roles to women in 1993 and 1994, US policy continued to prohibit women from serving in units whose primary mission is direct ground combat. The latter prohibition, in conjunction with some related prohibitions, was known as the military's "combat exclusion policies." But in Afghanistan and Iraq, women engaged in many operations that appeared, to many observers, to constitute ground combat, and the line between combat and noncombat activities became highly blurred.⁷³ These realities called into question the continued merit of the combat exclusion policies.

In this context, a new commission—the MLDC—influenced a major Defense Department decision in January 2013 to rescind the combat exclusion policies. This commission was created at the behest of lawmakers who were concerned about the underrepresentation of minorities among senior military officers.⁷⁴ In October 2008, these lawmakers achieved the enactment of legislation establishing a commission to examine issues related to the promotion, advancement, and retention of minorities, including women.⁷⁵ The legislation did not refer explicitly to combat roles, but called on the commission to examine assignment opportunities for "gender-specific members" of the military at all levels.

The legislation authorized the Secretary of Defense to appoint the commissioners. Secretary of Defense Robert Gates selected thirty commissioners with relevant professional experience or expertise, none of whom had previously worked at an organization engaged in advocacy on the role of women in the military. These individuals included eighteen retired military officers, six active-duty military officers, two Defense Department civilian officials, two individuals with private-sector experience in diversity issues, and an expert on race relations. Gates named retired Air Force General Lester Lyles as the commission's chair.

The commission conducted its investigation of diversity-related issues in the military without major internal controversy.⁷⁶ But disagreement emerged when the commission began considering possible recommendations, as some commissioners argued that the commission should recommend the abandonment or modification of the combat exclusion policies, while other commissioners voiced opposition to opening up ground combat positions to women.⁷⁷ Over the course of several meetings, the commissioners struggled to find consensus on this issue. Nelson Lim, who served as the commission's research director, commented that these discussions were "very emotional, very tough," adding: "Senior leaders from the Marines and Army [who were serving on the commission] didn't want to see women in harm's way. But women members of the commission said women need to fight in order to become generals. The process was basically talk, talk, talk, talk, talk, until everybody agreed."⁷⁸ Another senior commission staff member added that Lyles played a useful role in these discussions by trying to facilitate dialogue, rather than taking a strong position on the issue himself.⁷⁹

Over the course of these discussions, some commissioners changed their view on the issue, including the commission's vice chairman, retired Army General Julius Becton, Jr. A senior commission staff member recalled: "In one meeting, General Becton was adamant that women shouldn't fight in ground combat. At the next meeting, he said, after discussing the issue with his wife, daughters and granddaughters, and cooking his own meals for three days, he realized that he might not have the right position on this issue."⁸⁰ Lim added that the active-duty Army and Marine Corps commissioners showed courage in endorsing a recommendation that differed from the positions of their services: "It took a long time for these members to go against their service and put their star on the line."⁸¹

In the end, the commission recommended in its unanimous March 2011 final report that the Defense Department "eliminate the 'combat exclusion policies'" and "take deliberate steps in a phased approach to open additional career fields and units involved in 'direct ground combat' to qualified women."⁸² This recommendation's impact on policy making has been substantial. In February 2012, the Defense Department announced that it was lifting an element of the combat exclusion policies that banned women from performing jobs near ground combat units, and announced it was opening up additional combat-related assignments to women in the Army, Marine Corps, and Navy. In announcing the changes, the department said they were "based in part on findings the MLDC reported."⁸³ Eleven months later, Secretary of Defense Leon Panetta and Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Martin Dempsey rescinded the combat exclusion policies entirely. Their new directive made it the Defense Department's default policy to open any combat position to women, requiring the Joint Chiefs Chairman and Secretary of Defense to approve any request from a service to keep a position restricted to men.⁸⁴ While the commission was not solely responsible for these changes, their timing and the reference to the commission's report in the Defense Department's announcement of them suggests that the commission contributed significantly to them. A Defense Department official involved in the issue said the commission "influenced" the changes by "hammering home" the need to lift the combat exclusion policies.⁸⁵

Other MLDC proposals were also adopted. In January 2013, Congress enacted requirements that the Secretary of Defense develop metrics to assess the military's efforts to generate a diverse officer corps, meet annually with certain military leaders to discuss progress on the metrics, and report annually to Congress on them.⁸⁶ The commission had proposed each of these changes, and lawmakers referred to the commission as a source of the ideas.⁸⁷

Conclusions and Future Research

This article's case studies indicate that independent commissions can play a valuable role in facilitating civil-military deliberation on contentious issues, but that the prospects for such deliberation are heavily constrained by the type of individuals appointed to such commissions. In two of the commissions examined in this

Table 1. Summary of Main Findings.

	Herres Commission	Blair Commission	MLDC
Were any commissioners employed by advocacy organizations with an agenda on women in the military?	Yes	Yes	No
To what extent did commission engage in sustained deliberation?	A little	Some	A lot
Did commission reach consensus?	No	No	Yes
Did commission influence significant policy changes?	No	No	Yes
Did commission have significant political effects?	No	Yes	Yes

Note: MLDC = Military Leadership Diversity Commission.

article—the Blair Commission and MLDC—some of the military professionals on the commission changed their views of a major issue involving women in the military as a result of their commission experiences. Moreover, some of the active-duty and retired military officers on the MLDC ultimately endorsed a recommendation to allow women to participate in ground combat units, even though the proposal conflicted with the position of their military service—suggesting that deliberation with people of diverse backgrounds can lead to a softening of service parochialism.

At the same time, the case studies show that the deliberative potential of commissions is greatly hamstrung if policy makers appoint to them people from advocacy groups that are known for favoring particular policies on the issue in question. The appointment of such individuals to the Herres and Blair Commissions led those commissions to become riven by internal conflict—notwithstanding the open mindedness of the Blair Commission members who changed their views. In addition, the divisiveness within those commissions led them to have less impact on policy making than the unanimous MLDC, which influenced major government decisions to expand women's combat roles. However, the divided Blair Commission did have significant political influence, in helping to deflate a congressional effort to end gender-integrated military training. In the end, two of the three commissions helped to advance or maintain women's integration into the military. (Table 1 summarizes the article's key findings for each commission.)

More broadly, these findings suggest that independent commissions can serve as valuable settings for civilians and military professionals to discuss controversial military matters, so long as policy makers appoint commissioners who are relatively open minded and are not based at organizations with strong political commitments on the issue. Given the capacity of commissions to bring together military professionals and civilians, they appear to be particularly useful mechanisms for fostering deliberation on military and society issues, but they should have the potential to aid civil–military dialogue on any military issue characterized by political disagreement. These findings reinforce the commission literature's

findings that commissions can facilitate productive deliberation and influence policy changes, and extend that literature by showing how the appointment of commissioners of certain backgrounds shapes a commission's deliberative potential. The findings also extend the literature on women in the military by illuminating the role of a political institution involved in policy making on women in the military, and extend the civil–military relations literature by showing that independent advisory bodies can help to forge agreement among civilians and military professionals on contentious issues.

Future research could build on these findings by examining the deliberations and influence of other commissions on military and society issues. In the United States, it is clear that such commissions will remain a fixture of military politics and policy making. For instance, in 2009, the US Congress established a commission composed of military professionals and civilians to examine the transition of military veterans to civilian life, and in 2013, Congress created a commission composed of civilians and military professionals to examine the military's handling of sexual assaults.⁸⁸ Further research is needed to determine whether this article's findings are supported in these and other US commission cases.

More research is also needed to identify and study commissions on women in the military and other military and society issues in other countries. Given the prevalence of commissions in many countries, it is likely that such commissions have operated outside the United States, but the author is unaware of any studies of them. Examination of their deliberations and outcomes would enable scholars to move toward cross-national comparisons of them. This would, in turn, be an important step toward developing more general knowledge about political institutions that are involved in policy making on issues that link the military and society.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The author declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author disclosed receipt of the following financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: This research was supported by the Lynde and Harry Bradley Foundation.

Notes

1. Helena Carreiras, *Gender and the Military: Women in the Armed Forces of Western Democracies* (London, UK: Routledge, 2006); Carol Cohn, ed., *Women and Wars: Contested Histories, Uncertain Futures* (Cambridge, MA: Polity, 2013); Joshua S. Goldstein, *War and Gender: How Gender Shapes the War System and Vice Versa* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2001); Mady Wechsler Segal, "Women's Military Roles Cross-nationally: Past, Present, and Future," *Gender and Society* 9 (1995): 757-75.

2. Emerald M. Archer, "The Power of Gendered Stereotypes in the US Marine Corps," *Armed Forces & Society* 39 (2013): 359-91; Juanita M. Firestone and Richard J. Harris, "Sexual Harassment in the U.S. Military Reserve Component: A Preliminary Analysis," *Armed Forces & Society* 36 (2009): 86-102; Darlene M. Iskra, "Attitudes Toward Expanding Roles for Navy Women at Sea: Results of a Content Analysis," *Armed Forces & Society* 33 (2007): 203-23; Caroline Kennedy-Pipe, "Women and the Military," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 23 (2000): 32-50; Sabine T. Koeszegi, Eva Zedlacher, and René Hudribusch, "The War against the Female Soldier? The Effects of Masculine Culture on Workplace Aggression," *Armed Forces & Society* 40 (2014): 226-51; Jana L. Pershing, "Gender Disparities in Enforcing the Honor Concept at the U.S. Naval Academy," *Armed Forces & Society* 27 (2001): 419-42; Mady Wechsler Segal and Amanda Faith Hansen, "Value Rationales in Policy Debates on Women in the Military: A Content Analysis of Congressional Testimony, 1941-1985," *Social Science Quarterly* 73 (1992): 296-309.
3. Connie Brownson, "The Battle for Equivalency: Female US Marines Discuss Sexuality, Physical Fitness, and Military Leadership," *Armed Forces & Society* 40 (2014): 765-88; Anthony C. King, "Women Warriors: Female Accession to Ground Combat," *Armed Forces & Society* 41 (2015): 379-387; Connie Brownson, "Rejecting Patriarchy for Equivalence in the US Military: A Response to Anthony King's 'Women Warriors: Female Accession to Ground Combat,'" *Armed Forces & Society* 42 (2016): 235-242; Robert Egnell, "Women in Battle: Gender Perspectives and Fighting," *Parameters* 43 (2013): 33-41.
4. Judith Lawrence Bellafaire, "Public Service Role Models: The First Women of the Defense Advisory Committee on Women in the Services," *Armed Forces & Society* 32 (2006): 424-36.
5. Mady W. Segal, "The Experiences of a Sociologist on the U.S. Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-Related Issues" (paper prepared for presentation at the meetings of the Inter-University Seminar on Armed Forces and Society, Baltimore, MD, October, 2001).
6. Samuel P. Huntington, *The Soldier and the State: The Theory and Politics of Civil-military Relations* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1957).
7. Morris Janowitz, *The Professional Soldier: A Social and Political Portrait*, 2nd ed. (New York: Free Press, 1971).
8. Michael C. Desch, "Hartz, Huntington, and the Liberal Tradition in America: The Clash with Military Realism," in *American Civil-military Relations: The Soldier and the State in a New Era*, ed. Suzanne C. Nielsen and Don M. Snider (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2009), 91-111; Peter D. Feaver, "The Civil-military Problematique: Huntington, Janowitz, and the Question of Civilian Control," *Armed Forces & Society* 23 (1996): 155; Dale R. Herspring, *The Pentagon and the Presidency: Civil-military Relations from FDR to George W. Bush* (Lawrence: University Press of Kansas, 2005).
9. Charles C. Moskos, John Allen Williams, and David R. Segal, eds., *The Postmodern Military: Armed Forces after the Cold War* (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2000);

- Sabine Mannitz, ed., *Democratic Civil-military Relations: Soldiering in 21st Century Europe* (London, UK: Routledge, 2012).
10. Peter D. Feaver and Richard H. Kohn, eds., *Soldiers and Civilians: The Civil-military Gap and American National Security* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2001); Ole R. Holsti, "A Widening Gap between the U.S. Military and Civilian Society? Some Evidence, 1976-96," *International Security* 23 (1998-99): 5-42.
 11. Laura L. Miller and John Allen Williams, "Do Military Policies on Gender and Sexuality Undermine Combat Effectiveness?" in *Soldiers and Civilians*, ed. Peter D. Feaver and Richard H. Kohn (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2001), 361-402.
 12. Peter D. Feaver and Richard H. Kohn, "Conclusion: The Gap and What It Means for American National Security," in *Soldiers and Civilians*, ed. Peter D. Feaver and Richard H. Kohn (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2001), 459-73; Rebecca L. Schiff, "Civil-military Relations Reconsidered: A Theory of Concordance," *Armed Forces & Society* 22 (1995): 7-24.
 13. Deborah Avant, *Political Institutions and Military Change: Lessons from Peripheral Wars* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1994).
 14. Morris Janowitz, "Civic Consciousness and Military Performance," in *The Political Education of Soldiers*, ed. Morris Janowitz and Stephen D. Westbrook (Beverly Hills, CA: Sage, 1983), 55-80.
 15. Neil Bradford, *Commissioning Ideas: Canadian National Policy Innovation in Comparative Perspective* (Toronto, Canada: Oxford University Press, 1998); Colton C. Campbell, *Discharging Congress: Government by Commission* (Westport, CT: Praeger, 2002); Stuart Farson and Mark Pythian, eds., *Commissions of Inquiry and National Security: Comparative Approaches* (Santa Barbara, CA: Praeger, 2011); Glenn Hastedt, "Foreign Policy by Commission: Reforming the Intelligence Community," *Intelligence and National Security* 22 (2007): 443-72; Paul C. Light, *Government by Investigation: Congress, Presidents, and the Search for Answers, 1945-2012* (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, 2014); Amy B. Zegart, "Blue Ribbons, Black Boxes: Toward a Better Understanding of Presidential Commissions," *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 34 (2004): 366-93.
 16. Ramesh Thakur, Andrew F. Cooper, and John English, eds., *International Commissions and the Power of Ideas* (Tokyo, Japan: United Nations University Press, 2005).
 17. Jordan Tama, *Terrorism and National Security Reform: How Commissions Can Drive Change During Crises* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2011); Jordan Tama, "The Power and Limitations of Commissions: The Iraq Study Group, Bush, Obama, and Congress," *Presidential Studies Quarterly* 41 (2011): 135-55.
 18. Farson and Pythian, eds., *Commissions of Inquiry and National Security*, 2011; Thakur, Cooper, and English, eds., *International Commissions and the Power of Ideas*, 2005.
 19. Tama, *Terrorism and National Security Reform*, 2011.
 20. Mirra Komarovsky, ed., *Sociology and Public Policy: The Case of Presidential Commissions* (New York, NY: Elsevier, 1975); Tama, *Terrorism and National Security Reform*, 2011; Thakur, Cooper, and English, eds., *International Commissions and the Power of Ideas*, 2005.
 21. Segal, "The Experiences of a Sociologist on the U.S. Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-related Issues," 2001.

22. Jordan Tama, "The Political, Policy, and Oversight Roles of Congressional Defense Commissions," in *Congress and Civil-military Relations*, ed. Colton C. Campbell and David P. Auerswald (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2015), 53-70.
23. For broad analyses of factors that affect deliberation, see Jason Barabas, "How Deliberation Affects Policy Opinions," *American Political Science Review* 98 (2004): 687-701; Jeffrey T. Checkel, "Why Comply? Social Learning and European Identity Change," *International Organization* 55 (2001): 553-88.
24. Jordan Tama, "Crises, Commissions, and Reform: The Impact of Blue-ribbon Panels," *Political Research Quarterly* 67 (2014): 152-64. The Federal Advisory Committee Act data is available at, accessed October 27, 2014, <http://facadatabase.gov/default.aspx>.
25. The selection of these other commissioners and staff members depended in part on the availability of current contact information for them.
26. When citing not-for-attribution interviews, this article only provides the month of the interview in a further effort to protect interviewee identities.
27. A uniform protocol was not used for the interviews because the questions depended in part on the specific context of each commission and on whether the interviewee was a commission participant. Since interviewees may have biases, vested interests, or flawed memories, the author sought to confirm their statements with multiple sources.
28. Fred Kaplan, "Women Push Limits on Combat Roles," *Boston Globe*, May 28, 1991, 5.
29. This proposal was adopted by the House Committee on Armed Services as an amendment to H. R. 2100, the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Years 1992 and 1993, on May 8, 1991.
30. Barton Gellman, "Combat Role for Women Stalled by Senate Panel," *Washington Post*, July 10, 1991, A04; interview of W. Stewart "Bud" Orr, October 7, 2007 (all interviews cited in this article were conducted by the author).
31. Interview of Christopher Jehn, October 5, 2007; interview of Orr. The legislation was enacted as Public Law 102-190.
32. Accessed October 27, 2014, <http://www.eagleforum.org>.
33. Elaine Donnelly, "War Proves There's No 'Mom' Substitute," *Austin American Statesman*, March 6, 1991, A15.
34. Phyllis Schlafly, "Women in Military Combat? What It Means for American Culture and Defense," May 28, 1991, accessed October 27, 2014, <http://www.heritage.org/research/lecture/women-in-military-combat-what-it-means-for-american-culture-and-defense>.
35. Ilene Rose Feinman, *Citizenship Rites: Feminist Soldiers and Feminist Antimilitarists* (New York: New York University Press, 2000), 178, accessed October 27, 2014, <http://www.cwfa.org/about/our-history/>.
36. Interview of former George H. W. Bush administration official, October 2007.
37. Interview of Robert Herres, September 12, 2007; interview of Orr.
38. Presidential Commission on the Assignment of Women in the Armed Forces, *Women in Combat: Report to the President* (Washington, DC: Brassey's, 1992), D-8.
39. Interview of Herres.
40. Interview of Jehn.

41. Interview of Orr.
42. John Lancaster, "Women-in-combat Panel Feels Heat of Political Combat," *Washington Post*, October 9, 1992, A25.
43. Interviews of Herres and Orr.
44. Presidential Commission on the Assignment of Women in the Armed Forces, *Women in Combat: Report to the President* (Washington, DC: Brassey's, 1992), 98, 104, 106.
45. Presidential Commission on the Assignment of Women in the Armed Forces, *Women in Combat: Report to the President* (Washington, DC: Brassey's, 1992).
46. *Ibid.*, 42-79.
47. Editorial, "Combat over Women in Combat," *Washington Post*, November 7, 1992, A22.
48. Editorial, "Women in Combat: Maybe? Yes?" *New York Times*, November 16, 1992, A18.
49. Interview of Jehn.
50. David F. Burrelli, *Women in Combat: Issues for Congress* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2013), 4.
51. Bob Hohler, "Harassment Called Part of Soldier Life," *Boston Globe*, November 14, 1996, A3.
52. H. R. 5559, the Military Recruit Training Policy Restoration Act of 1997.
53. Associated Press, "Change of Heart; Maryland Lawmaker Drops Bill to Segregate Sexes for Basic Training," *St. Louis Post-Dispatch*, June 6, 1997, 16A; interview of Anita Blair, September 7, 2007; interview of Stephen Fogleman, November 15, 2007; interview of Fred Pang, July 18, 2007.
54. Public Law, 105-85, the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1998, enacted on November 18, 1997.
55. "Improve the Effectiveness of Military Basic Training by Separating Men and Women Recruits," *Independent Women's Forum*, July 8, 1997, accessed October 27, 2014, <http://iwf.org/news/2434567/Improve-Effectiveness-of-Military-Basic-Training-By-Separating-Men-and-Women-Recruits>.
56. Anita K. Blair, "Separate and Equal," *New York Times*, November 20, 1995, A15.
57. "Boot Camp or Summer Camp? Restoring Rigorous Standards to Basic Training," Heritage Foundation Backgrounder #1147, November 6, 1997.
58. Tom Philpott, "Security Chief Ready to Stop Military Readiness 'Hemorrhage,'" *Daily Press*, January 27, 1995, C5; Michael E. Ruane, "Army May End Preferred Status of Military School Graduates," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, March 6, 1997, A10.
59. Interview of Pang; Segal, "The Experiences of a Sociologist on the U.S. Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-related Issues," 2001.
60. Segal, "The Experiences of a Sociologist on the U.S. Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-related Issues," 7.
61. Interview of Ron Christmas, February 29, 2008; interview of Robert Dare, Jr., January 29, 2008; interview of Pang.
62. Interview of Christmas.
63. Interview of Dare.
64. Interviews of Christmas and Dare.

65. Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-Related Issues, *Final Report* (July 1999), Vol. 1, xlii, accessed February 9, 2015, http://www.dtic.mil/dtfs/doc_research/p18_16v4.pdf.
66. Ibid.
67. Interview of Pang.
68. Interviews of Christmas, Dare, and Pang; interview of former member of the Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-Related Issues, February 2008.
69. Interview of Christmas.
70. Segal, "The Experiences of a Sociologist on the U.S. Congressional Commission on Military Training and Gender-related Issues," 22.
71. Interview of Blair.
72. Interview of Pang.
73. Burrelli, *Women in Combat*, 4-6.
74. Military Leadership Diversity Commission, *How Did the Military Leadership Diversity Commission Come About?* MLDC Issue Paper #9 (January 2010), accessed February 9, 2015, <https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=716050>.
75. Public Law 110-417.
76. Interview of Nelson Lim, December 4, 2013; interview of senior MLDC staff member, December 2013.
77. Ibid.
78. Interview of Lim.
79. Interview of senior MLDC staff member.
80. Ibid.
81. Interview of Lim.
82. Military Leadership Diversity Commission, *From Representation to Inclusion: Diversity Leadership for the 21st-Century Military* (2011), 19-20, accessed February 9, 2015, http://diversity.defense.gov/Portals/51/Documents/Special%20Feature/MLDC_Final_Report.pdf.
83. Targeted News Service, "DOD Opens More Jobs, Assignments to Military Women," February 9, 2012, accessed February 9, 2015, <http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=67130>.
84. Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Martin E. Dempsey and Secretary of Defense Leon E. Panetta, "Elimination of the 1994 Direct Ground Combat Definition and Assignment Rule," *DoD Memorandum*, January 24, 2013, accessed February 9, 2015, <http://www.defense.gov/news/WISRJointMemo.pdf>.
85. Interview of Defense Department official, December 2013.
86. Public Law 112-239.
87. *Targeted News Service*, "Cardin, Gillibrand Push Defense Department to Promote Diversity among Senior Military Ranks," May 16, 2012, accessed February 9, 2015, <http://www.cardin.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/cardin-gillibrand-push-defense-department-to-promote-diversity-among-senior-military-ranks>.
88. More information about these commissions is available at <http://rwtf.defense.gov/Home.aspx> and <http://responsesystemspanel.whs.mil/>, both accessed October 27, 2014.

Author Biography

Jordan Tama is an assistant professor of international relations at the American University's School of International Service and Research Fellow at the Center for Congressional and Presidential Studies. He is also a codirector of the Bridging the Gap Project. His research interests center on the politics, processes, and institutions of national security policymaking. He is the author of *Terrorism and National Security Reform: How Commissions Can Drive Change during Crises* (Cambridge University Press, 2011). He has also authored articles that have appeared or are forthcoming in *Political Research Quarterly*, *Political Science Quarterly*, *Presidential Studies Quarterly*, *Congress and the Presidency*, *The New York Times*, *The Washington Post*, *Foreign Affairs*, *Foreign Policy*, *The Atlantic*, *The Wilson Quarterly*, and other scholarly and popular publications. He has been awarded fellowships by the Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, the American Political Science Association, and the Lynde and Harry Bradley Foundation.